Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, February 27, 2013
5 p.m. 
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

County Commissioners: Chair Dr. Tom Hallahan, Christine Todd, Lenny Jason, Leon Brathwaite and Tristan Israel, and Melinda Loberg - via telephone conference call*
County Staff: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, Noreen Flanders – Treasurer, Dianne Powers – Register of Deeds, James Klingensmith – AC for Elderly Affairs
Others: Dan Martino – MVTV, Katie Ruppel - Vineyard Gazette 
The meeting was called to order at 5:07PM.
Minutes:
Leon/Tristan moved to approve the minutes from February 13th, 2013. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
Dukes County Health Council (DCHC) Appointments: 
Tom read names of 17 people nominated for the DCHC. He noted that Michael Loberg is nominated as the Tisbury Board of Health representative and will not continue to represent the DCC. 
Tristan/Christine moved to appoint to the DCHC the whole slate as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
MV Permanent Endowment Fund (MVPEF) Appointment: 
Tom said that historically this position has been held by a County Commissioner. Last year Carlene Gatting was appointed and even though she is no longer DC commissioner she is willing to continue serving on the MVPEF board. 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to appoint Carlene Gatting to continue serving on the MVPEF board. A discussion followed. 

Leon/Tristan moved to table the previous motion until further research can be done to find out if a County Commissioner needs to be appointed. Christine, Leon, Tom, Tristan all voted yes.  Lenny abstained. Motion carries. 
DRI Review of MVC for Comcast/NSTAR Hybrid Undersea Cable: 
Martina said that Martha’s Vineyard Commission is doing a review of a proposal of NSTAR to install another undersea cable. West Tisbury Selectman and Open Cape representatives requested to consider dedicating some of the optical fibers for public use. A public hearing will take place on March 7th. 
Tristan/Lenny moved to write a letter to MV Commission in the same spirit at the West Tisbury letter and request to consider reserving some of the fibers for public use. So voted. All in favor.
Proposed Legislation regarding retirement/OPEB:
Noreen reported that there is new legislation pending regarding retirement/OPEB. It should come into effect on July 1st, 2013. This is life changing legislation for some current municipal employees. Currently employees are vested in the retirement system in ten years and if you retire in the ten years as a county employee you would receive 75% of your health premium paid by the county for the rest of your life as long as you are collecting that pension. They are now proposing a second level of length of service before you get health benefits for the rest of your life. At minimum, you’d have to have 20 years of service and be 60 years old if you were an office worker, then you would get 50% of your premium paid when you retire. If your municipality covers 75% of the premium for current retirees you would not get the full 75% unless you worked for 30 years. There are few exempted employees. It’s a fast moving law. If passed it’s going to lower the liabilities of County. Mass Municipal Association was at the table and they voted against it. The towns will no longer be able to decide what they are going to pay out. Noreen said that for employees who are not in any of the exempt categories to avoid being effected by it they would have to retire before July 1st 2013. 
FY2014 Budget Review:
Martina referred to the narrative she prepared regarding the proposed budget. She noted the decrease in assessments for the Towns. She pointed out the main changes compared to the previous draft budget. The main change is that originally a 10% health insurance increase was built into the budget, but when the Cape Cod Municipal Health Group set the actual rates the budget was adjusted accordingly and the overall increase was only 6%. The DCC decided to ask VHCAP to reimburse the County for the expenses associated with the NY Ave building so revenue was added to offset the expense in Dept. 800. Martina said she met with Tom, Noreen and Dianne to review the financial relationships between the Registry and the County. She noted the spreadsheet in the packet that was called “Registry of Deeds, Income vs. Maintenance of Effort (MOE)”. A discussion followed. Dianne said that the excise tax has come back to the county since 1988.  The County is only increasing the MOE by 2.5% each year. The Registry has not been able to keep up with the expenses and in 2004 Dianne approached Noreen and Winn Davis who was the County Manager at that time, because all photo copy revenues would stay with the County but the expenses of maintaining and buying the photo copy machines and providing the supplies came from the Registry budget. She proposed to increase the county’s Registry MOE by $30K and then go forward with the 2.5% increase from the new number. The change was made in 2005. Since that time, a lot of the records are available online and the copy revenues decreased. At the meeting, she proposed to decrease the MOE by $15K, which sends her backwards, but as long as revenues continue the way they are, she should be able to make it. She now understands the County does not need the $15K to balance the budget and she would like to talk about it more and if it’s not needed to balance the budget then she’d rather keep the money.  Tom said it should not have come across as needing it to balance the budget but that it was needed for some significant initiatives the County was planning on. Dianne said she does not feel comfortable with that. Since the discussion that morning Noreen found $30K that was incorrectly added into the Registry line, which makes the discussion a little different. Lenny asked how much of the 15K she originally offered she feels she would need back. Dianne said she would want it all back since she based next year’s budget on having the extra 15K. Noreen said what we have in the budget is not what it takes to run the Registry of Deeds. Dianne said if we can get an exact answer from the auditors about the prior year’s carryover, then she would feel more comfortable. She also said she was uncertain as to the amount that she needed for next year’s budget and she will get back to us. Tom said that for now we will table the discussion until Dianne has more time to review the numbers and he noted that the Registry of Deeds MOE should be 304K instead of $334K (that is where the 30K was added in error) which increases the 41K surplus by another $30K. Martina said other than that there have not been any other changes from the 1st draft. Tristan asked about the Trustees of the Reservation. Martina said that fee for FY14 will be increased to 50K according to the contract. Tom said the one thing he and Martina did want to bring up is the Cape and Island license plates.  Martina said the budget right now is 105K and 10K goes back to them. Tom said that money is supposed to be used for tourism and economic development so we really need to try to adhere to that and there are things happening within the county that would adhere to economic development but he thinks there are other programs that the island community would like. We need to be more aware of that line and what those funds are for. Tristan recommended setting up a group to review it. 
New items to be added to the FY2014 Budget:
Steamship Lot and PV Project: Martina said if the DCC wants to go ahead with the project we should be putting in the budget money to pay the lease – approx. $30K will be needed. Tom said that the PV project would generate income (estimated at $75K annually).  In 2019, the rate could go to market rate. Lenny said we are doing this project for the benefit of the island and the towns. Martina said there will be other expenses other than just the lease (legal expenses etc.). Lenny said with this budget for FY14 you can’t build the building, but you can at least pay the lease.  All DCC members agreed to include the 30K to pay the lease into the budget. No vote was taken.
Generator: Martina said at the last meeting we had a discussion about how much it was going to cost if we purchased a new generator because the one we have is not EPA compliant. The estimate was 14K. In the meantime, she was looking for alternative possibilities in order to comply with the federal requirements that we as a governmental body have to have a continuation of operation plan which requires us to operate even if we are without power. She determined that the most important is for the Treasurer to be able to access the server to keep up with the requirements to run payroll and for Chuck to run his Emergency Management equipment. Martina has her own plan on how she can operate as County Manager when the power is out. So the second scaled down proposal is to use the portable generator that the County already owns and install a transfer switch and wire in the necessary electrical lines. The cost estimate is about $1,200.00.  This will also allow for the conference room to have power in emergency situations.  
Leon/Tristan moved to use $1,500.00 from FY13 budget surplus to buy an automatic transfer switch for the portable generator we already have and do the necessary wiring. So voted. All in favor.
Eastville Beach Maintenance: Martina said the new Eastville Beach Committee met and there are discussions about the maintenance. A discussion followed. Tristan believes short term we should deal with the kiosk and the parking area. The Eastville Beach Committee should make a recommendation on what maintenance they would propose and how much it would cost. Tristan and Martina agreed that $5K should be sufficient.
Grant Writer: Martina asked if we could move ahead with hiring a grant writer for about 20K. We will need some initial funds to hire someone for the first couple of projects until we generate some income to support the grant writing program. Martina proposed to include it under economic development expense section of the budget. Tristan said it has to go to the CAB and that the towns have said they want this and they support this concept. 
VHCAP and IPM Program Budgets: These budgets are separate from the general fund budget and are included at the end of the budget worksheets. They have been vented through the CAB. Some towns were concerned that the request is very high and would like us to work on lowering it anyway possible. We agreed that we would work with Sarah and make up-to-date information available including any new grants and amend the requested amounts at the town meeting floor. A discussion followed and all agreed. 
Tom reviewed the budget items that have changed:

(1) The Registry of Deeds proposed expense line is changed to $304,071.00 from $334,071.00
(2) $30K will be added for the SSA lot rent
(3) $20K to be allotted under economic development from the Cape and Islands License Plates revenue for a grant writer
(4) $5K for the Eastville Beach maintenance 

Those changes will bring the surplus to little over 21K. The Registry of Deeds issue will be addressed at a later date. 
Leon/Christine moved to approve the FY2014 budgets as amended.  So voted. All in favor. 
*Melinda exited the DCC meeting via telephone at 6:40pm.
VHCAP and IPM Programs Memorandums of Understanding:
Martina said this is a first draft. The two MOUs are very similar. The only difference is in the scope of service in the first part of the document. She would like to refine it based on a feedback from the towns regarding their expectations for services. Some of the VHCAP programs are fully funded by grants and don’t need the towns financial support. These are the first drafts between the county and the towns. The county will be the host agent and we will handle the administration of the programs. The CAB has expressed an interest to serve as the oversight board and be in charge of approving the budgets and setting goals. The VHCAP also has an Advisory Committee as part of the governing structure that will help set goals for the program.  The document is asking the towns to give the County a notice, well in advance, if they intend to withdraw from the programs. If a town withdraws, the residents will no longer receive the services. For VHCAP it would be difficult as this is a people oriented service and it would be hard to deny somebody the service. Martina would like to explore other options that would allow the County to provide services to people from towns that do not participate in the program. Comments: Tristan suggested taking out the option for an alternative as he feels it is not feasible. It’s hard enough to get the CAB to meet. Lenny suggested asking the CAB what their pleasure is regarding this. Tom agreed to leave the option for the CAB to decide if they want an alternative or not. Christine suggested adding that any complaints shall be in writing. Lenny asked about the three million dollar liability policy. Tom asked if we could check if that is a minimum standard and if the current county liability would cover it. Martina will check into it with Noreen.  
Manager’s Report:
State Beach: Martina met with FEMA and they are working on proposals on how to put the state beach back to pre-storm conditions. One option is to use sand from Eastville Beach. The CLE Engineering group that prepared the Eastville Beach management report agreed to work on a Notice of Intent to the Oak Bluffs Conservation Commission and we should have their proposal soon. We are planning on fixing the boardwalks and plant beach grass as necessary this spring. The majority of the planting will be done in the fall using volunteers. Christine said the little bridge channel looks like it needs to be dredged again. Martina said that is up to Oak Bluffs. 
Administration Building: We are working on replacing the windows in the Youth Task Force office. We would like to remove the water lab equipment from the basement but need surplus it first. 

Courthouse: The courthouse floor has been fixed by gluing it. The Oak Bluffs CPC public hearing is on March 4th. Aquinnah CPC Committee meets on March 5th to discuss our proposals. 
Fishing for Energy Program: Starts Feb 27th, a dumpster will be placed for one month at the Regional Refuse District; more information is on county website. We are still looking for an AC for Fisheries. She met with Warren Doty who assured her that we should have a candidate soon. 
Martina met with other AC: Beth Toomey-AC for Health, and Jim Klingensmith –AC for Elderly Affairs – he will be working with the Center for Living and Beth on better preparedness of elderly people in emergencies. 
St. Vincent: Martina is helping to facilitate for two people from MV to go to St. Vincent to assist them with their needs assessment for fire and other emergencies preparedness. 
Finance Committees: Martina went to Chilmark and Edgartown FinCom meetings regarding the VHCAP and IPM warrant articles. 
YTF Sustainability Committee: Martina was asked to work with the YTF on their sustainability plan in case their grants are not realized. 
She was also approached by the MV Adult Education program regarding assistance and she is looking into it. 
Old Business Lists:
Leon went to the Joint Transportation Committee meeting and would like to serve. Tom appointed him to that committee.  

Tom said that Christine is replacing him on the DCC Personnel Subcommittee. The members are: Melinda, Lenny and Christine.  
Lenny/Leon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 7:10pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda

· FY2014 Draft Budget Summary page
· FY2014 Budget Expense

· FY2014 Budget Revenue

· Dukes County Health Council Nomination List
· Email from Kris Vroonan –FOS regarding “Saturdays on Senge” Permission
· MOU Draft for IPM Program
· MOU Draft for VHCAP Program

· Old Business List
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